Churchill County Mosquito Vector and Noxious Weed Abatement District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada

7400 Reno Highway

Fallon, NV 89406

OPEN SESSION MEETING:   JANUARY 10, 2019
1. Call to Order: Chairwoman, Christy Lattin called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. 
Present were the following:

BOARD OF TRUSTEES
Thomas Hutchings, Trustee

Marion Jonte', Jr., Trustee

Christy Lattin, Chairwoman

Michael Spencer, Vice Chairman

Nancy Upham, District Manager 
Quinn Nuffer, Assistant Manager  

Benjamin Shawcroft,  District Civil Attorney
Judy Vannoy,  Board Secretary
Public Present:  James Upham, James Cork, and Fallon Merbs
Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

2. Public Comments:  None.

4.  Review and Adoption of Agenda.  
District Manager, Nancy Upham, stated that the Agenda was posted according to NRS Statutes. Trustee Christy Lattin made a motion that the  Agenda be adopted as is. Trustee Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion, and the  motion passed unanimously.                                                                                                 

5.  Discussion and Approval of Minutes for December 13, 2018 Open Session Board Meeting.  
1. Trustee Michael Spencer  made a motion to approve the December 13, 2018 Open Session Board
Meeting Minutes.  Trustee Marion Jonte' seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
2. Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to approve the December 13, 2018 Closed Session Board Meeting Minutes.  Trustee Michael Spencer seconded the motion.  The motion passes unanimously.
6.  Certificate of Posting.  

District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that the posting was done according to NRS Statutes.
7.  Correspondence. 
District Manager, Nancy Upham gave a brief explanation of the following correspondence items.  

1.   Dec. 27, 2018
POOL PACT Renewal – Request for information.  

District Manager Nancy Upham presented a copy of the Renewal Application for the 2019/2020 Nevada Public Agency Insurance Pool with questions and noted updates., including security and heating  information.
8. Appointments.   None

9. Old Business.    None

10.   New Business. 

1.  Discussion and possible action of how to best place the payment of $73,996.75 from the land sale for 2651 Lovelock Highway, Fallon, Nevada property.
Nancy Upham provided a couple of options:

A)  Lump payment to the principal of the loan – The current interest is 3.13% with Western Alliance Bank;

B)  Keep the $73,996.75 in the Local Government Investment Pool  so as to have access to these monies if the District needs it for operational expenses.  The current interest with the  State Investment Pool is 2.25906%  and that is where the money is currently being held at this point in time.  She stated that there is no pre-pay penalty with this option, and the advantage would be to both sides of this proposal, as the interest rate is low.   

*C)  District Manager, Nancy Upham suggested a third option (*C – not included in the Board packets.)  The District could split the total amount of $73,996.75  into a half and half option, placing. one-half to the principal of the loan with Western Alliance Bank and one-half to the Local Government Investment Pool which would provide access to the District as needed for operational expenses.  Discussion followed regarding all three options.

Chairwoman Christy Lattin made a motion to "split the $73,996.75 into a one-half payment to Western Alliance Bank toward the current loan and the other half will be retained in the Local Government Investment   The motion was seconded by Trustee Michael Spencer and was passed unanimously.
2.  Discussion and possible action of changing our Accounting Service arrangement from Lowell Black, CPA to contracting with Thomas Lukas (formerly with Lowell Black, CPA.) 
 District Manager, Nancy Upham, reported that when she met earlier with Thomas Lukas relative to handling the Districts' accounting business, (as Lowell Black, CPA has changed his office operations) Mr. Lukas was most favorable to accept the District's Accounting Service proposal and arrangements.  He will be housed with the Mosquito District at the District office in a secure area and will work after hours since he is currently employed in the Comptroller's office, City of Fernley.  Mr. Lukas is not a CPA; however, Nancy asked the District's Auditor, Mr. Jim Sciarani, if the District is required to have a CPA oversee the accounting for the District. Mr. Sciarani stated that it is not a requirement.  He noted that if things have been going smoothly, it seems logical to continue with the people who have been doing the work.  Mr. Lukas has a knowledge of Local Government accounting and has met District expectations for six years.  Nancy said that we will need to purchase the 2019 version of QuickBooks (payroll software); otherwise, all other needed equipment is already in place.  Thomas Lukas' job duties with the District would continue to be the same job duties he had when working for Lowell Black.  Nancy Upham recommended to the Board that we accept Thomas Lukas' bid for a year and stated that we can re-evaluate performance throughout the year.  She said that Mr. Sciarani, was favorable regarding the proposal presented by Mr. Lukas.   Trustee Marion Jonte' made a motion to hire Mr. Thomas Lukas to perform Churchill County Mosquito Abatement District's accounting services.  Michael Spencer seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.
3.  Discussion and possible action regarding a bid proposal for Accounting Services with Thomas Lukas as acting District Accountant.

Nancy reported that Thomas Lukas' salary bid proposal is $1,250.00 per month (approximately $70.00 per hour) for the period of January 1, 2019 through December 31, 2019. The proposal includes:  Bookkeeping utilizing QuickBooks desktop software; Payroll Service, including bi-weekly payroll, monthly board members' payroll, monthly PERS Report; Quarterly 941 and NV RPT 3795 reports and EFTPS payments; Accounts Payable; preparing and assisting with the annual audit; calendar year and compliance for payroll and information return reporting (1099, miscellaneous.)

Trustee Christy Lattin made a motion to accept Thomas Lukas' bid for $1,250.00 per month for the period of January 2019 through December 31, 2019.  Trustee Michael Spencer seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously.

4.  Discussion of requested information to be addressed in the Annual Report from 2018.  
This item of business was basically an effort to determine the information that the Board Members would like to know about in the presentation of the District Annual Report.  District Manager, Nancy Upham asked the Board Members to please relay information to her as soon as possible relative to the Annual Report that she will be assembling shortly.  

11.   District Manager's Report and Operations Review.
Nancy Upham reported that  Management is working with U. S. Fish and Wildlife regarding the cooperative arrangement to repay the District for the herbicide that was utilized in treatment of Russian Knapweed.  Also Management is organizing a "match" for a grant with Carson Water Subconservancy District.  The staff attended the Nevada Weed Management Association "last chance" training on December 7, 2018.  The staff accrued six C EUs for their pesticide licenses.  A significant amount of work was performed to get the final NDOT approval paperwork for the approach to the Lovelock property for sale of the Lovelock Highway property.   A Memo of Understanding for the "Agreed Time off Schedule" (holidays)  was completed on December 14, 2018 whereby the staff was then able to take time off on December 17 as originally planned.  Staff returned to work on January 8, 2019.  Included in the Manager's Report were vacation and sick leave totals as of December 30, 2018.  A copy of the MOU dated December 12, 2018 was included in the Board packet.

12.  Board Members’ Reports.  
Chairwoman, Christy Lattin  welcomed Mr. Thomas Hutchings, the newly elected Board Member.
Trustee Marion Jonte' reported that there are no diffusers for the over-head lighting in the main office area, including the staff room.  He said that it is "tacky looking", and we need to show more pride in the appearance of our building, as it is a nice facility.   He said he thinks that there may be five to six (5  - 6) lights that need diffusers.  

Trustee Marion Jonte' directed an inquiry to District Manager Nancy Upham asking about the overall mosquito activity report for this past year of 2018.  She said that it was not as bad as we thought it would be.  She also informed the Board that she will be carrying a business phone (other than her personal phone) when away from the office, and she will let the Board know when that transpires.  There was a brief discussion regarding  a couple of things mentioned by board members pertaining to some tasks that still need to be addressed regarding the new building facility, specifically, cp  the previously-mentioned overhead light diffusers, and the concrete floor in the entryway. Trustee Marion Jonte' asked if anyone has looked into the leveling of the concrete floor, as this was discussed over a year ago.  Chairwoman Christy Lattin said that she would like to see  all of these issues wrapped up by April or May so we can  hold an open house for the public.  
13.  Requests for Future Agenda Items. 


Aerial Contract; District Annual Report and 
Light Fixture Diffusers
14.  Expenditures.  
The Expenditures Report for December was reported as follows:

The Total Overall Expenditures for the month of  December 2018 are $68,395.76.
The  Breakdown is listed below.

Total Expenditures $56,794.10 

Total Payroll is $11,601.66

Total Overall Expenditures $68,395.76.
Trustee Michael Spencer made a motion to approve the December  2018 Expenditure Report in the amount of: $56,794.10.  Trustee  Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.
15.  Public Comment: 
District Technician James Cork had a couple of questions regarding December expenditures: (a)  Global Tracing invoice ( services not working in all vehicles).  (b) A $200.00 reimbursement for Assistant Manager; (c)  are there two meters for heating bills.  District Manager explained that (a)  the tracking services work in conjunction with Wiar Com and payment is made accordingly;  (b)  The reimbursement of $200 to Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer was for the purchase of a District jack;  (c)  There is one meter at the new facility; however, we were receiving separate invoices for both the old facility and the new facility.  As of this month, we will only receive one bill for the new facility. 
16.  Adjournment:  Chairwoman Christy Lattin adjourned the meeting at 6:09 p. m.

SIGNATURE:  __________________________
DATE:____________________
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